
  

 

  2017 Newsletter 16 Volume 40 

From The Principal  
 
Congratulations to our 2017 year 12 students who graduated from 
secondary school last week. We had a wonderful celebration with 
students and their families. 
Our graduation evening included a key note from former student Jan 
Di Pietrio, who graduated in 2005.  
Thank you to our wonderful 2018 school leaders who helped serve 
food on the evening. 
As you will see in this newsletter the school has been busy with many 
activities and performances. We also look forward to seeing you at 
our upcoming performances over the next few weeks. 
 

 
Hilary  
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Year 12 composers at their last performance on Monday 27th November  

Year 12 Graduation  

Amy Lim 2018 Captain  
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PRIZE WINNER  
 
On behalf of the school, I'd like 
to congratulate Molly Stanko, 
Year 11 Visual Arts student, for 
winning the 'Best in Show 
Junior Art and Photography 
Prize' for her drawing Speak 
No Evil.  

 
 
ANDREW LANDRIGAN  
HEAD OF  
VISUAL ARTS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
AWARD WINNER  
 
Congratulations to Ava Simpson in Year 9 who has been 
awarded the Academic Award in Year 9 Japanese.  Ava 
studies this language at the Victorian School of Languages by 
Distance Education.  She has maintained a consistent effort 
and a very high level of achievement throughout the year in 
these studies.  Ava will receive her award on the 2 December.   
 
 
DONATELLA MANNOLINI  
ASSISTANT PRINCIPAL  
 
 
 
THE SUITCASE PROJECT   
 
In the last semester of Kerrupon, some of the year nines have 
worked on a project called the Suitcase Project. The students were 
required to choose a scene from the original script of the Turbine 
play (written by Dan Giovannoni), part of the Suitcase Series (a 
collection of dystopian like plays related to climate change) and were 
then left free to change the script and use their own interpretation of 
the scenes to create a short play. Any props or costumes required 
could only be as big as what would fit inside a single suitcase. 
These were then performed at the Malthouse to students of around 
the same age, but from other schools, who were also working on 
their own production of the same play. All of us were able to watch 
the performance of the whole of the original Turbine play by three 
professional actors and we were able to ask them questions about 
the play and about their careers as well as receive feedback from the 
other schools on our own plays.  
 
What I found very interesting to see was that there were almost no 
similarities between any of the plays except for some of the script 
lines. Each group had an entirely unique approach, even to the same 
scenes of the play! Everyone created very professional and 
concentrated atmospheres on stage, I think being at the Malthouse 
helped, and each took a very imaginative approach to the script 
given, from mime to music and dance style performances, it was nice 
to see how immensely diverse the world of creativity is.  
 
 
 
 
 

Each of the groups, from VCASS and external programs, 
were provided with a lighting crew from the Malthouse staff, 
they were very helpful and it was great to experience what 
goes on and what's required to create the performance spac-
es on stage. As a dancer at VCASS, the backstage aspect of 
performance is another world entirely so being able to plan 
out more than just the onstage performance of the play was a 
very important experience. 
Overall, I think that everyone found it a very fun and challeng-
ing exercise and of course, skipping academic work to see a 
whole lot of fantastic plays is a win, isn't it?  
 
 

BEL JOHNSON-DARBY  
YEAR 9 DANCE STUDENT  
 
 

 
 
 

 

Kerrupon and Port Phillip Specialist School at their end of 
year performance 

Year 9 Kerrupon performance at the Suitcase Season,  
Malthouse Theatre 
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THE BENEFITS OF BEING IN A SCHOOL ATTACHED TO A 
DANCE COMPANY  

 
It is really nice to get feedback from parents about the articles that I 
put into Compass and the Newsletter. Thanks to those parents who 
encourage me to write about important issues. 
All of our dancers are ambitious ï they want to maximise their 
chances of gaining success as a professional dancer ï how to do 
this is always the issue. 
I have had a few junior dancers and/or their parents asking me about 
the benefits of being in a school that is attached to a dance 
company.  
It may be a benefit if the dancer is old enough to audition for entry 
into the company ï this is a timing issue. Companies do not employ 
dancers until they are 18 and often well after this ï I got my first job 
at 20. When I say it ómayô be a benefit this is because any dance 
company will simply take the best dancer available. They will not 
take an inferior dancer because they trained in ótheirô school. Every 
company wants the best dancers.  
The dancers in company schools have the advantage of being on the 
spot if a contract comes up but they also have the disadvantage of 

familiarity, the company knows well their faults and difficulties while 
outside auditionees come in fresh, new and vibrant. As with most 
things in life there are definite pros and cons! 

An example: two of our ex dancers are currently doing Principal work 

with Queensland Ballet. Lucy Green and Georgia Swan. Both of 
these lovely dancers completed their Year 12 studies with us. Lucy 
then auditioned for Royal New Zealand Ballet where she rose to 

Principal status prior to auditioning for Queensland Ballet. Georgia 
went from VCASS Year 12 into the Queensland Professional 

program then on into the company.  No disadvantage for completing 
their Year 12 studies and staying at VCASS. For a young dancer in 
Victoria I think it would likely be a disaster to leave a course where 

they are happy and having success with all of the benefits of home 
and family to set up solo Interstate or Overseas in the hope of an 
edge when auditioning. Both Lucy and Georgia achieved a very high 

technical standard prior to auditioning for a company by completing 
our course ï this is the issue ï it is always the issue ï how good are 
your technical skills? It is always your skills that will get you into a 

company. 

In my opinion young dancers achieve highest by staying close to 
home with all of its supports until they are either fully trained, or 
ready to embark upon a finishing course such as NZ School of 
Dance, Queensland professional year, WAAPA diploma or degree, 
Sydney Dance preparatory year etc. It is so difficult for students who 
join us from Interstate or from Country Victoria where professional 
training does not exist.  
 
For overseas schools the same rules apply ï donôt audition until you 
are ready ï physiologically, emotionally and mentally. Isabelle 
Greenwood just entered the John Neumier school in Hamburg (one 
of the great dance schools) from this yearôs Year 12 ï she waited 
until she was at her best ï her age was not the issue. The issue is 
always technical standard.  Both Lily Folpp and Jesse Matthews 
went into overseas schools this year from Year 12 ï they 
unfortunately missed finishing year 12 but they did manage to get 
most of the way through, thereby achieving very high technical 
standards. The reason they left midway their course is simply 
because the European year commences in September ï while our 
year commences January ï they did not want to lose a year. 
I hope this has clarified some of the issues ï maybe it has raised 
more! 
 
A couple of final thoughts.  
If you are unhappy in your school/training - leave at the end of the 
year and find a course that suits you. 
Do not expect to like everything equally in any course ï it is 
unrealistic. Medical doctors do not cherry-pick which bits of medicine 

they want to study -   it is the same with professional dance. A good 
dance school will ensure the training prepares you to audition for the  

current dance industry ï this includes daily training and mas-
tery of one dance style and good technical training in many 

dance styles. Gone are the days when ballet was all that was 
required of company dancers. 

Tim Storey  
Head of Dance  

 

A DANCER YOU WILL KNOW  
 
THE ROYAL BALLET AT THE ROYAL OPERA 
HOUSE COVENT GARDEN  
óFADING BEAUTYô 
 
Maggie Lorraine  
Born at Wallsend-On-Tyne, July 
15. Received her early training 
in the dance from Margaret 
Cross in Newcastle. Won a 
scholarship to the Rambert 
School in 1959; also won Mabel 
Ryan award. Joined Ballet Ram-
bert in 1961; promoted to be a 
principal in 1964. Roles she 
played: Pas de deux and lead-
ing Wili in Giselle; Dawn and a 
friend of Swanilda in Copp®lia; 
Kitriôs friend in Don Quixoto; 
Pastorale in Night Shadow; Cor-
yphee in Gala Performances; 
Tirolese in Soir®e Musicale; Girl 
in Sweet Dancer; Laiderette in 
Laiderette; Daughter in Haznan; 
Pas de deux in The Travellers; 
The under study in Conflicts; 
Valse in Les Sylphides; Milk-
maid ad Polka in Fa­ade.  
 
Article appeared in óDance and 
Dancersô magazine, July 1966 
 
Two things became vividly apparent in the course of the six 
performances of The Sleeping Beauty given at Covent Gar-
den, May 3-14. One was how sound, basically this 20-year 
old production had been, and the other was that it is now in 
need of some freshening. Of all the classic ballets, this is the 
one in which the Royal Balletôs own style has best matured  
and developed. Produced by Nicholas Sergu±eff from his 
notes of Petipaôs choreography, it has needed surprisingly 
little revision during the years. In 1946 two of the dances 
were attributed to Ashton (one of them óafter Marius Petipaô) 
and two to de Valois, while the Dance of the Blue Birds was 
órevised under the supervision of Stanislas Idzikowskyô. Since 
then only two further interpolations have been officially 
acknowledgedða solo for Aurora by Ashton after Petipa and 
solo for the Prince, with different choreography by different 
hands at different times, the current (and best) version deriv-
ing from that danced by the Kirov, and therefore presumably 
by Konstantin Sergeyev after Petipa. In addition quite a few 
passages have been quietly amended. Anyone seeing the 
1946 production today however would certainly recognise 
most of it, although the standard of dancing has improved out 
of recognition. 
 
It was a really impressive achievement for the young compa-
ny to have succeeded, so early, in a fair presentation of one 
of balletôs best and most enjoyable classics, and it is im-
portant to emphasise this more than the current need for 
some changes. In fact the changes, if they are to be accepta-
ble, must be very limited.  
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The biggest should be the d®cor. Oliver Messelôs designs looked 
very sumptuous in those days of post-war austerity, but they had 
faults which have become more apparent over the years. The 
settings have pomposity where there should be grandeur, and the 
costumes are fussily ornate instead of imaginative. The six fairiesô 
cavaliers especially are lumbered with a deplorable collection of frills 
and fripperies. 
 
So far as the choreography goes, however, it is the presentation 
rather than the content that needs re-thinking. In fact, the guiding 
principle should be written in very large letters and hung in the Royal 
Balletôs rehearsals rooms: PETIPA KNEW BEST.  
 
The whole point of The Sleeping Beauty is that in it, Tchaikovsky and 
Petipa achieved the apotheosis of the grand, 19th century display 
ballet. You donôt improve this by substituting something else, 
however good. So what is needed is for someone to investigate 
carefully what we have at present, to consider whether the modern 
additions are necessary and appropriate, and to carefully polish the 
style and dramatic presentation. No more. Aurora and her Prince 
must have the coda of their pas de deux restored, even at the cost of 
losing the Three Ivans who stole their music; luckily the Kirov and 
Bolshoi are sufficiently unanimous in their versions of the Petipa 
choreography to suggest that we could still revive this. The present 
(non-Petipa) final Polonaise is workman-like, but not distinguished; 
perhaps it could be improved. Ashtonôs garland dance is probably 
more suitable than Petipaôs since we cannot provide the corps de 
ballet of very young children he expected, and possibly Florestan 
and his Sisters should remain for the sake of the extra male role thus 
provided, although I am never quite happy about this use of the 
music written for a female pas de quatre.  
  
So much for the future. Meanwhile, even if the old production looks a 
little tired, this was not generally true of the dancing.  
 
 

MAGGIE LORRAINE  
LEADING TEACHER OF DANCE 
 

 
 
 

MUSIC   
 
JOSH VASS PERFORMING IN UNIVERSAL  
STUDIOS JAPANôS CHRISTMAS SHOW  
 
Joshua Vass is currently in Japan performing, for a sec-
ond year in a row, in Universal Studios' Christmas Spectacu-
lar - The Voice of an Angel. 
The show recently won the top international award (Brass 
Ring Award, IAAPA) for Best Theatrical Production with an 
annual attendance of more than 3 million. 
Joshua plays one the four leads, and performs to a crowd of 
up to 100,000 people each night. 
 

 
CORAL VASS  
MOTHER OF JOSH  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Josh Vass Performing in Christmas show at Japan Universal 
Studios  
 

Universal Studios Japanôs Christmas Show  

Year 11  
Theatre Arts  
Season at the  
Malthouse  
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MUSIC  

 
Term 4 started with a relentless pace and it hasnôt slowed down for a 
second. In the second week of the holiday break VCE Music 
Performance and Music Investigation students were in for rehearsals 
and revision classes. Their VCE practical exams ran during the first 
four weeks of term and many outstanding Solo and Group Recitals 
were presented by our students during this period. 
To both celebrate our improvisation students and assist in the exam 
preparation, our VCE Jazz Ensembles presented at Dizzyôs Jazz 
Caf® for our Spring Jazz Concert on the15th of October. The program 
was augmented by our junior jazz ensemble and Big Band. We wish 
to thank all our jazz tutors: Jonathan Zion, Ian Whitehurst, James 
Sherlock, Steve Sedergreen, Barney McCall, Ed Fairlie, Graham 
Morgan and Monique DiMattina for their impressive work with our 
students and, in addition, to our Jazz Coordinator Ian Whitehurst, we 
wish to express our gratitude for both his management of the concert 
and his direction of the Big Band.  
The venue was sold out and the performances were polished and 
performed with great energy and style. 
 
On the evening of 31st October, we welcomed our new music 
students and their parents to VCASS and had the opportunity to 
introduce them to the program which included hearing from some of 
our current music students. We would like to thank Sidra Nissen and 
Oskar Moore for their considered reflections on how they have fared 
in their first year at VCASS, what the students can expect, and 
strategies to help their transition into what is a really highly powered 
program. Three of our new student leaders also came to support the 
evening: Audrey Witmore ï VCASS School Vice Captain and SRC 
President; Sam Watts ï VCASS School Music Captain and Indyana 
Kippin ï VCASS School Music Vice-Captain. 
I have included a description at the end of this report given by 
Dermot Tutty, our Choral Director, to the new parents and students 
about one aspect of the VCASS music program ñsinging in choirò.  
Choral work is one of the pillars of the VCASS music program. 

 
 
RECENT STUDENT SUCCESSES  

OTHER RECENT PERFORMANCES  
 
Year 12 Voice Student Alex Owen recently received the 
VCASS Salzer Voice Award, the VCASS Ian Harrison Com-
poser Award and the VCASS Music Styles and Composition 
Award. Alex has also been recognised by the Lieder Society 
for his considerable talents. His work Fragen, in the style of 
German Lieder setting Heinrich Heineôs text of the same 
name, was performed by mezzo-soprano Elizabeth Campbell 
and pianist David Barnard as part of the Lieder Society of 
Victorianôs 2017 Hamer Recital Series, Sunday the 12th at 
the Richmond Uniting Church.  

Alex Owens and Elizabeth Campbell at Richmond Uniting 
Church  
 

Mezzo-soprano Elizabeth Campbell and pianist David Bar-
nard performing Fragen, by Alex Owens at Lieder Society of 
Victorianôs 2017 Hamer Recital Series 

 
 

Alexander Owens 
MSV David Henkels  
Composition Award Winner 

Alexander Owens 
MSV Armstead Singing 
Award Finalist 

Ally Cho 
MSV Hepzibah Menuhin 
Award strings 3rd place 

Clare Juan 
MSV Hepzibah Menuhin 
Award strings 2nd place 

Michael Nguyen 
MSV Hepzibah Menuhin 
Award piano 2nd place 

Clare Juan 
MSV Hepzibah Menuhin 
Award piano 3rd place 
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YEAR 12 COMPOSITION CONCERT  
 
On Monday November 27th we held our  seventh VCASS Year 12 
Composition concert featuring compositions and arrangements by 
Year 12s:  Alex Owens, Imre Scicluna, Kane Watts, Sammi Wu, Eliza 
OôConnor, Clare Juan, Rachel Weerasiri, Wynn McCooey and Tony 
Hall. These works were composed and arranged for Year 12 Music 
Style and Composition and Music Investigation and showcased a 
wide range of styles and instrumental combinations. 
The project was  student driven ï with all of the composers 
organising their own rehearsals in the past week after their exams. 
Our thanks to the many performers from Year 10, 11 and 12 and our 
three guest performers. It was a wonderful opportunity to bring these 
compositions to a live performance so that we could all hear them. 

 
 
SUE LYONS  
ACTING ASSISTANT HEAD OF MUSIC  
 

Eliza Oôconnor, Nathan Zammit, Rachel Weerasiri, Clare Juan, 
Sammi Wu, Alex Owens and Wynnie McCooey after their last year 
12 composition performance on Monday the 27th of November 

Kane Watts playing the drums at the Year 12 composition 
concert 

 

Sammi Wu playing cello at her last year 12 composition  
concert 

Sam Watts and Imre Scicluna playing saxophone at their last year 
12 composition concert 
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The VCE String Quartet of Candice Yang, Mia Berlin, Indyana Kippin 
and Chang Il Yoo were selected to perform in front of the Deputy 
Premier and Minister for Education, the Honourable James Merlino 
MP, on November 8th at the 2017 Victorian School Design Awards 
at Zinc, Federation Square. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Jakal, a jazz, rhythm and blues band comprising of VCASS 
senior students: Max Teakle, Sam Watts, Kane Watts, Imre Scicluna, 
Oskar Moore and Jessie Hillel have been invited to perform at the 
OCV (Olympic Committee Victoria) Gala Cocktail Evening ï next 
Wednesday, November 22 at the Deck at Circa, St Kilda. Albert 
Rolfe will be deputising for Kane Watts at this event. 
This event recognises our Olympians as they journey towards the 
PyeongChang 2018 Olympic Winter Games. It is the 61st 
anniversary of the Melbourne 1956 Olympic Games Opening 
Ceremony.  
 
ñAll students rehearse in choir for 90 minutes every week. A 
considerable percentage of that time is spent learning about singing 
technique and how to make a good sound. We sing songs in foreign 
languages - Italian, Latin, German, French as well as in English. 
We study the meaning of these texts. 
We learn how to shape music, and create our own unified 
interpretation of a work. 
This year we sang a work by Brahms in 8 parts, in German. We 
sometimes sing acapella - with no accompaniment, with piano 
accompaniment and with ensembles such as an orchestra or a jazz 
band. Over the last few years we have had a lot of fun singing 
arrangements of songs by Stevie Wonder. Chamber choir is currently 
rehearsing a Beatles song in the style of Sly and the Family Stone. 
Some people are very shy about singing. Some people think they are 
not very interested in classical music or jazz music. Some people 
think they can't sing. Some people have even been told they aren't 
good singers. Here at VCASS, we all sing, and you will enjoy it, or 
else. 
Rehearsal is usually hard work, and often very boring as we bash out 
the notes of up to eight different parts. 
But please remember two things: 
The most important thing about choir at VCASS is that it is our 
opportunity to do something together as a community. We are all 
fascinating and complex individuals with hopes and fears, and once 
a week we come together to create something special. And 
secondly, I have never heard a school choir in Australia perform at 
the standard which is achieved by the students here at VCASS each 
year, when they perform in the stunning acoustic of the Melbourne 
Recital Centre.ò  
Dermot Tutty ï VCASS Choral Director 
 

 
MARYJO KELLY  
ACTING HEAD OF MUSIC  

YEAR 8 HUMANITIES YARRA RIVER EXCURSION  
TUESDAY OCTOBER 17TH, 2017 
 
On the 17th October the Year 8 students went on a ferry trip 
down the Yarra River. We departed school just after midday 
and went for a walk down to Southbank, enjoying the beauti-
ful, sunny, spring weather. When we arrived at the ferry, we 
were greeted by two nice welcoming men, one of which was 
our guide and the other, the captain. Whilst we were on the 
ferry we passed many of Melbourneôs features, both historic 
and modern. I noticed that as we went further up the Yarra 
there was less infrastructure and construction going on. It 
was also apparent that they liked to keep a certain area of the 
Yarra to its natural existence. The trip was very enjoyable 
and it was 
great to get 
out and en-
joy the lovely 
sunny 
weather.  
Laura Grif-
fiths 8B 
 
On Tuesday 
17th October 
classes 8A 
and B went 
on an excur-
sion along 
the Yarra 
River. We travelled on óthe Melbaô and it went for approxi-
mately forty-five minutes. Some of the highlights were going 
under the old bridges which is something rarely seen. The 
different perspectives helped me understand the layout of the 
city and I learned more about the statues and wild life of the 
area. Most of the bridges were imported from other countries 
where they were made. The ferry also offered free hot bever-
ages for us to enjoy.  
 
There were, however, some things that were less enjoyable; 
the speakers on the boat were of poor quality so it was quite 
hard to hear the instructor talking about the landmarks. Also it 
was an extremely hot day, and since there was no air-
conditioning and no chance to cool off on the tram, the excur-
sion was quite tiring.  Our instructor David clearly knew his 
script well since he knew every landmark along the way off by 
heart. 
Aiden Ratcliffe 8B 
 
We walked to Southbank to go on the ferry which was good 
exercise. I learned how to put on a life jacket and learnt some 
safety tips that were very useful. They gave free tea and cof-
fee and I had a good time socialising, as well as learning 
about the history of the buildings around the riverbank. I no-
ticed that there was lots of rubbish in the murky water, which 
was very 
unsettling, 
however, I 
researched 
and found 
out that the 
community is 
working on it. 
Star Yi  8B 
 
 

 
 
 
 
NANCIE ROBINSON  
ENGLISH AND  
HUMANITIES TEACHER  

Music students performing at the Design Awards  
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YEAR 12 BREAKFAST  
 
Some of the VCASS staff whipped up a fully cooked breakfast for the 
hungry year twelves on their last official day before their study break 
before exams.  
On the menu there was delicious bacon and eggs and a selection of 
fine sausages and meat burgers.  
We also catered for the vegetarians with vegetable burgers and a 
lovely selection of salads, which was washed down with a range of 
fruit juices.  
Bon appetit from the breakfast team.  
 

 
LAYNE NAUG  
CRT COORDINATOR  

Year 12 breakfast and dress up on their final day  
 

Happy level 7 Australian Ballet School students after their 
VCE English exam, with their teacher Ludi Servadei  

 
 
 
 

YEAR 7 TO 10 SOCIAL  
   
As part of our end of year celebrations at the Victorian Col-
lege of the Arts Secondary School we are now working to-
wards a Social event at Ascot House Receptions. This is al-
ways a great night and it is a chance to enjoy some óred car-
pet arrivalsô, a three-course sit down meal, and fun danc-
ing.  A great way to end the year really! 
  
Date:        Thursday 14th December 2017 
Time:        6:15 ï 9:30 pm 
Cost:        $85.00 per person 
Venue:     Ascot House, 50 Fenton Street, Ascot Vale 
3032 
Booking:  https://www.trybooking.com/277698 
         
Payment must be made before Monday 27th November 
2017 when final numbers will be set.   
 
After making the booking, students should submit their die-
tary requirements and seating preferences on the Google 
Form: https://docs.google.com/forms/d/
e/1FAIpQLSeBZaEQctnWcRMGdyJmkzlG1KxEX0DO83F8s
m8MGtZZmZetzg/viewform?usp=sf_link 
  
We look forward to sharing the night with you and the cele-
bration of your secondary school year. 

 
 
HILARY BLAND  PRINCIPAL  AND ELIZABETH 
TOWNSHEND SRC COORDINATOR  
 
 

https://www.trybooking.com/277698
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeBZaEQctnWcRMGdyJmkzlG1KxEX0DO83F8sm8MGtZZmZetzg/viewform?usp=sf_link
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeBZaEQctnWcRMGdyJmkzlG1KxEX0DO83F8sm8MGtZZmZetzg/viewform?usp=sf_link
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeBZaEQctnWcRMGdyJmkzlG1KxEX0DO83F8sm8MGtZZmZetzg/viewform?usp=sf_link


  

 

Page 9 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

t 03 8644 8644 f 03 8644 8699  |  57 Miles Street, Southbank 3006 Victoria Australia  | victorianarts.ss@edumail.vic.gov.au  μ 

)ØÊÚßÜÚßÈâÑØÏ  9ÐÈâ á ÚØ 

PREMIERôS READING CHALLENGE CELEBRATION  
 

Michael Scott-Kahans, Alana Kluver, Robert Newton, Ruby Willis and 
David Xia 
 
 
On Friday the 17th of November Year 7 and 8 VCASS  students 
celebrated their participation in the Victorian Premier's Reading 
Challenge. A highlight of this celebration was a presentation by 
author Robert Newton. 
 
Student reflections on Robertôs presentation. 
*Author Robert Newton spoke to students about how he became an 
author, important moments in his life and a few of his books. I think 
one of the best parts of his visit was when he talked about how he 
became an author because it was a very interesting story in itself, it 
was interesting because he told us about how when he would have 
been our age, he would have never thought of being an author. 
 
*Having Robert Newton visit the 7&8s was an awesome experience! 
It was very inspirational to learn about his personal life and how he 
incorporated it into his writing. He told us about how he gained his 
knowledge to make his novels believable and relatable. 
We all thank him, and the teachers for organising this amazing 
experience, for all of us students! 
-MS,CT,RT 

 
*It was a different type of experience for me because Iôve never 
listened to an author of a book talk about his books. It was interesting 
to know who or what his inspirations were, that they were based on 
real life events that happened in his life. It is also pretty informative to 
know different strategies to come up with character names and also 
now knowing that when writing a story, ideas come along the way 
while youôre writing. It doesnôt all come to you at the start. 
-Caitlin 
 
*We now have a perfect excuse for spending time just reading in the 
sun. We were encouraged to read a range of varieties of books 
which opened our minds to different perspectives and stories. Even if 
we were just reading for leisure we were expanding our vocabulary 
and writing styles. 
Both the years were excited for the visit of Robert Newton as most of 
the year eights had read óRunnerô. He talked about his journey into 
storytelling and writing and was incredibly encouraging to young 
writers as he explained his form of writing and how he got started. 
-Bailey and Madison 
 

 
 
 

*I think this morningôs discussion was informative and very 
interesting to hear the thoughts, ideas and plans behind Rob-
ert Newtonôs books. I liked how he talked about his life story 
and how that influences his writing for books. His firefighting 
is also very important to some of his ideas behind his stories 
as well. I enjoyed how he explained in detail every question 
we asked and talked about how he loved his work. 
-Yoyo 
 
*Today I thought the Premierôs Reading Challenge celebra-
tion was very exciting. I really enjoyed Robert Newtonôs 
speech and I learned a lot of new things about being an au-
thor. I learned that being an author you donôt always have to 
be smart or really good at English to write stories. I also 
learned that giving a character a small detail could make the 
character more memorable. I thought that Robert Newtonôs 
speech was the most memorable even though there was free 
food. 
-Thierry, 
 
*I thought it was an exciting experience to see an author talk 
about books heôs made, and how they reflect his life. He was 
also very calm and didnôt go way off topic. I also liked how he 
talked about his two jobs (author and fireman). He also talked 
a lot about dyslexia. I also liked the tips he gave everyone on 
how to add people we know as features in a story. I rate it  

 
 

 
-Dartanyn 
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